
NEWFOUNDLAND AND LABRADOR
MEDICAL ASSOCIATION

May 16,2006

Honorable Mr. Tom Osborne, MHA
Minister of Health and Community Services
Government of Newfoundland & Labrador
P.o. Box 8700
S1. John's, IL
AIC 517

Honorable Mr. Loyola Sullivan, MHA
Minister of Finance and President of Treasury Board
Government of Newfoundland & Labrador
P.O. Box 8700
S1. John's, NL
AIC 517

Dear Honorable Ministers:

Rc: Provision of P~lthologySCrl,jccs in Newfoundland and Labr:.ldor

We are writing in follow up on our recent request that the government implement a new
annual bonus, commensurate with the existing oncology bonus, for all pathologists
practicing in Newfoundland and Labrador. \Vhile many medical specialties rely on the
laboratory procedures carried out by pathologists, few are as dependent for their
diagnosis and course of treatment as those caring for cancer patients. I.ndecd, tbe bulk of
work carried by pathologists is on behalf of oncologists and those they treat. On this
basis alone, there is a legitimate entitlement for pathologists to receive a bonus similar 10

the one provided to our oncologists. Moreover, we feel strongly that this measure is
needed to address the significant compensation gap that exists between our province and
other jurisdictions in Canada in this vital specialty. Without competitive compensation,
our province will face significant long-term recruitment and retention challenges that will
be near impossible to overcome.

We have been infonnally advised that the government will onJy consider our request after
an external party conducts a workload and compensation review of pathology services in
this province. This direction is extremely worrisome to the en/ire physician community
because it places the en/ire medical care delivery system in a vuJnerable position. It is our
strongly held view that the government must reconsider its current course of action and to
this end we are urging bOlh ofyoll to meet with us at the earliest possible opportunity.

.. ../2

Prodding /tlldmh¢ in lIN promolion of good htn/lh (lnd tht prot'lsion of qua/itt hta/th (Ilrt 10 lIN ptoplt oj Iht pronnt"t

164 MacDonald Dr., St. John's, NJ.., Canada ,\ 1A 4133
Trlr"l"...",· no<)\ 77(,.74'4 I T"II F'N' IllO/1\ ~(\'.7nO" IF"" n('IQ\ 7"U..1~7~ I ';_....mil .,I",."'I"I",,~ .,Ir~ I \\"1..1, "~,",,,,I,., • .,I~.

CIHRT Exhibit P-1372      Page 1



Page 2
Mal' 16,2006
Ministers Osborne & Sullivan

We have been working in close collaboration with senior government officials and heaJth
authority represenLatives for well over a year on this issue. The mailer was brought to the
Physician Services Liaison Commiuce (PSLC) in early 2005 and then referred to the
Medical Services Coverage Committee (MSCC). A working group chaired by Dr. Robert
Williams, Vice-President, Quality. Diagnostic and Medical Services was established to
review the current concerns and develop a suitable course of action. A report, fully
endorsed by every RIHA medical director was tabled in September 2005. At no time
during the review was workload raised as a significant issue.

Our request for an oncology bonus for pathologists was in line with the recommendations
of the aforementioned report. Senior officials from the Department of Health and
Community Services indicated that they fully supported our position. The concerns
leading up to our request can be attributed to two key factors. The first is a deteriorating
recruitment and retention situation in our province where we may be facing a net loss of
five to seven pathologists over a twelve month period. The second involves the dramatic
affinnative measures recently taken by most other jurisdictions in the country that will
significantly hinder our ability to recruit over the coming period.

The preceding scenario can perhaps be best illustrated by Ontario's recent announcement
on December 12, 2005. The Ontario government made a decision to guarantee a
minimum level of compensation for laboratory physicians, set at $300,000 for fiscal
2004-05. As well, a commitment was made for additional increases to this minimum for
each of the 2005-06 and 2006-07 fiscal years. It should be noted that this minimum
income guarantee was the result of many years of collaborative work in Ontario which
saw the development of a Laboratory Medicine Funding Framework Agreement. An
Ontano fact sheet notes the following:

"The Framework Agreement includes development ojworkload standards,
something lab physicians in Ontario and the rest oJCanada (CAP) have been
demanding, and something needed 10 protect Qur professional interests ill a time
0/increasing human resource shortages. "
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The Framework Agreement established three conuninees including a Workload Experl
Group tasked to develop a workload management system. It is our understanding that
this group has outlined a three-year process which began in January 2005. AI least two
other jurisdictions, British Columbia and Alberta, have initiated similar exercises. In
addition, all three jurisdictions have already conducted reviews of the significant issues
facing laboratory medicine. A 2002 discussion paper on laboratory physician human
resource issues in Ontario stated:

"/fthese recommendations are not followed, fhe consequences for fhe cancer
sysfem andforensic system are significanl. Brilish Columbia and Nova Scotia
have already experienced discontinuities in sen/ice because offailed laboratory
physician/hospital negotiations. In Ontario, the experience in recruiting and
retaining radiation oncologisfs should sen'e as an example o/the outcome o/non­
competitive remuneration systems. In order to ensure cO/lSistenf access ofthe
popularion to laboratory physician sen/ices during the next five to (en years, a
new provincial mechanismfor laboratory physician remuneration must be
implemented immediately. "

This report also stated that by 2005 Ontario would require approximately 120 new
pathologists and that for the near future Canada would not graduate enough laboratory
physicians (0 even replace retirees. To meet Canada's needs in this vital arca, atl
provinces will need to rely on anracting and relaining intemational medical graduates,
with competitive compensation being a key element of any recruitment strategy. Let there
be no misconception, the recruiters from Ontario, Alberta and British Columbia have set
their sights on our province. Without the appropriate interventions an exodus of
pathologists from Newfoundland and Labrador is inevitable. It will not lake much marc
hemorrhaging to destabilize the entire hospital systcm in the province.

We are not opposed to a workload review. In fact, we believe that such a review is in the
best interest of our pathologists, provided that it examines all facets of the delivery of
laboratory medicine in the province. We feel strongly that such a review is a complex
undertaking which will require significant rcsources and time. A superficial review that
simply counts our pathologists and compares case sign·outs will not produce meaningful
findings and will be counterproductive not only to the pathologists, but also to the public
good. It is for this reason and the absence of national workload guidelines, that other
provinces have, after prolonged attempts to wrestle with this, ultimately recognized the
need for a thorough prospective study with a long tcnn vicw in mind.
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Based on current Royal College recommendations, and supponed by preliminary
Canadian academic research, our province requires approximalcly 27 full~lime laboratory
physicians to meet service needs along with a further five or six laboratory physicians for
administrative requirements. We are currently well below these levels.

The measures that have already been implemented by Ontario and other jurisdictions
warrant commensurate action by our province. We must establish a competitive
remuneration mechanism immediately and then examine how services are provided,
including workload expectations. We recognize the need for such a prospective review
with the goal to develop a durable approach for the delivery of adequate <Uld stable
laboratory medicine services in the province. The review would examine issues such as:
(1) working conditions, which would include support staff requirements and equipment
needs; (2) workload guidelines, which would include consultative/c1inkal, teaching, and
administrative demands; and (3) quality issues, which would include personal
development needs, quality assurance procedures, and support for timely reporting.

TIle pathologists in Ne\vfoundland and Labrador feel undervalued, unappreciated and
demoralized. Pathologists diagnose disease and work with other physicians to develop
the best treatment regimes for their patients. Without an adequate number of pathologists
our medical system will not be able to meet the needs ofpaliellts in many critical areas
because of time delays and increased risk of error. In particular, cancer care in the
province could be significantly compromised. The malaise among our pathologists has
reached a critical point and needs to be addressed without further delay. If wc arc not
treated with the respect and fairness we are entitled to, these services will no longer be
sustainable in our province.

We have reached the limit of our palience and have extended every effort to work
cooperatively with the government officials in seeking a fair and viable solution to our
common problem. We have exhausted every reasonable means to impress upon your
government the vulnerability of laboratory medicine in our province. Our
recommendations are practical, modest and worthy of serious consideration.

11 is our responsibility to now forewarn you that the path your government has recently
decided to embark upon will have serious consequences and risks. It is our opinion that
the stability and breakdown of medical care in the province rests in the balance.
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While we have would have preferred a collaborative solution and believe such a solution
is possible, the proposed course of action from your govenunent witt lead 10 delayed
decisions and unfortunate consequences that could have been avoided.

In the best interest orall concerned, we respectfully ask to meet with you at your earliest
convenience so that this crucial matter may be addressed without further delay.

Dr. Nebojsa Denic
President, Newfoundland Association of Pathologists

~
Mr. Robert Ritter
Executive Director, Newfoundland and Labrador Medical Association
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